
Kelly O’Dwyer 
Liberal for Higgins 
 
 
Dear Madam, 
 
As members of the Polish minority group living in South Yarra, we would like kindly to present to you a list of postulates 
that we wish to be presented in the Parliament in Canberra. We kindly ask you as our prospect representative to ensure us 
that our postulates will be given a proper attention by you and your colleagues from the Liberal Party. From our 
experience we know that members of Parliament in Australia do not take seriously the postulates from the community but 
do care only about the interest of the small group of people such as members of ALP or some privileged national group 
such as Italian in our district thanks to Mr. Costello. Polish minority in Australia is never represented in Australia and our 
postulates (according to our knowledge) were never presented in the Parliament in Canberra. We feel that this is a matter 
of very big discrimination and even racism represented by some members of the Parliament and politicians in Australia. 
We feel that this is a crime and those people should be “removed” from public life and this matter should go to the Court 
in Australia and to Courts in Europe. We would like to ask for abolishing the compulsory voting that is the political tool 
for terrorising people and it is against human rights. We will never vote for the people who do not represent our Christian 
values and interests of our Polish minority group.  
The list of postulates: 

1. Matter of the Polish professional migrants to Australia in the 1990’s. 
Medical examinations organised by the Australian Embassy in Warsaw (very racist). 
Not recognition of our degree from the best Polish universities as well as professional qualifications; it was very 
damaging to us and we would like to claim compensation. We had to recover our degrees at the University of 
Melbourne that was very traumatic experience due to very big discrimination. It was also very big humiliation 
and big financial damage to us. 
Not recognition our driving licence; as an engineer I was forced to drive with L-plates. In Australia the driving 
licence is “taken” for very serious crimes so from the beginning we Polish engineers were “marked” as criminals. 
Until now I do not have a driving licence. From the beginning I did not agree with such racist politics of the 
Australian Government. In Australia a driving licence is given to the people with disabilities whereas we Polish 
engineers having driving licence had to prove that we are not monkeys. I was forced to recover my driving 
licence. It was at Carlton where a woman-examiner of the Italian origin offended me as an engineer from Poland 
and I didn’t pass the driving exam. I would like to add that I was driving without an instructor and only this 
woman-examiner was in the car. My test on the computer was the highest score. I have a very strong feeling that 
it was especially arranged to prove that we Polish engineers are inferior to the Italians who so bravely fought on 
Hitler side. I feel that it could have connections with Mr P. Costello.  

2. Bandits attacks on us.  
We are living in a “barrack” in South Yarra which belongs to the Body Corporate. For many years we have been 
subjected to “special treatment” from Mr. Klein and directors of the Body Corporate (Mr Shalbot and Mr 
Adorjan). We were expelled from our flat by workers sent by Body Corporate. During work connected with 
windows installation we were notoriously tortured by workers and it was also attempt to kill with premeditation. 
One old woman was killed and until now no investigation was carried out. We fell that this is because the owner 
of the company (that was doing all work) was an Italian woman. We feel that it could have connection with Mr. 
P. Costello. It was many attempts to kill by workers and torturing us. It was especially very bestial when the 
workers tortured us when we were ill and advised by the doctor to stay in bed. It could happen only in Higgins 
district that the policeman assisted workers in torturing us (being ill). Some other methods of terrorising and 
torturing us by workers, tenants and owners (Mr. Holmes, Mr. Bennet) are described on our www 
(www.qjfpl.org).  

3. Matter of lack of intervention from the police in the Prahran station.  
For many years we have been living under very big stress being vulnerable on any attack from bandits because of 
the discrimination and not taking an action by the policemen from the Prahran police station. We referred this 
matter to the Chief of the Police in Victoria and to the Minister for the Police in Victoria.  

4. Discrimination and racism in workplace.  
For many years I have been out of work in Australia without any payments. After receiving Master degree from 
the University of Melbourne I was placed on the black list and by this I couldn’t find the job. After many years of 
looking for the job I was given the position of the programmer in ARC grant at Melbourne University. It was real 
nightmare. After that I could not find any job in Australia. My wife was working under very big stress due to very 
big discrimination in workplace. During her work it was miracle to obtain the good results because she was 
always subjected to the special treatment. Especially work at Monash University (MUARC) where she was 
forced to work in the project having no support from other team members. These projects were only possible to 
“finish” because I helped my wife with these projects. I was working without any payment and prof. Fildes was 
aware of it. It was very cruel enslaving us. In the ACER, the next workplace of my wife, it was very racist 
attitude of the director of the ACER Dr. Masters. My wife was forced to do very damaging to her health work 

http://www.qjfpl.org/


after she had a car accident (at ACER). After receiving very good results she didn’t get prolongation of the 
contract on the basis of the false evaluation that was made probably on the request of Dr. Masters. Working for 
the Victorian Government and having very significant achievements she never had any promotion or reward.  

5. Matter of the Queen Jadwiga Foundation and the Queen Jadwiga Research Institute of Understanding. 
For many years I have been forced to do scientific work in Australia without any payment and any financial 
support from any Australian institution. It was especially very discriminative under the Government of the 
Liberal Party. Our institute was not recognised as a research institute by racist from the Minister Nelson’s office. 
It could happen only in Australia that about the scientific status of the scientist decides “street” or some 
Government’s institution. In Australia so much money is spent for strange scientific institutions such as 
Australian telescope, CSIRO, ACER or synchrotron to name only a few, that in general do not carry out scientific 
research. I would like to underline that according to international law the scientific research is aimed at pursuing 
the scientific truth. According to my knowledge many so called scientific institutions in Australia do not carry out 
scientific research. In Australia we do not have any way of evaluation of the efficiency of the scientific research. 
It is because science in Australia is an element of the political life of some privileged groups. This discriminative 
politics of the Australian Government should be stopped. It should be very simple rule: all scientific institutions 
should be evaluated according to the number and quality of the scientific publications in relation to the money 
they receive. The Queen Jadwiga Research Institute of Understanding is doing very new and very important 
research in the area of thinking and understanding. The results of our research will have very big impact on many 
different fields of research and on the designing of the new generation of robots. In Australia we are working in 
very difficult conditions being expelled from our flat and tortured by workers. We feel that it is possible only 
because we are members of the polish minority group. We feel that Mr. P. Costello can be involved in damaging 
our institution in order to prove old Nazi politics that we Polish people should work only as the slave. It is 
difficult to imagine that a scientist of other origin especially Italian could be treated in this way. It could be seen 
also as a sort of sabotage from ALP people that are directed against people of the Victoria and people of Victoria. 
Some ALP politicians would like to sea us as monkeys able only to work hard and shut up. In Higgins area we do 
not have any significant scientific institution. We do not have even any significant cultural institution but only so 
many so called “restaurants” and alcohol shops. We feel that Mr. Costello is working only to advance his career 
and some of the privileges groups of people and do not care about his electorate. It is difficult to imagine that 
politician that care about his electorate can destroy the best initiatives that come from his electorate. We have the 
strong feeling that Mr. P. Costello and his colleagues from ALP are responsible for damaging our organization. In 
this situation we would like kindly to stop damaging our organization by politicians from ALP. We would like 
kindly to ask to help us to obtain (as soon as possible) the status of the scientific institute and by this to have 
access to all governments’ resources that scientific institutions normally have. The most important matter is to be 
able to receive the tax deductible donations. We would be grateful for starting to talk in the Parliament in 
Canberra about the barbaric discrimination in Australia instead of tackling meaningless matters. As members of 
the European Union we would like to ask European Union institutions to investigate the crimes committed by 
politicians in Australia.   
We would like kindly to ask you to give us an answer which of the postulates you intend to present in the 
Parliament in Canberra. We would like to ask you to give us an answer how you could help us to obtain 
compensation for all damage caused by the Australian Government and some institutions in Australia. We would 
like kindly to ask you to assure us that information we give you in this letter will not be directed against us and 
that we will not be suffering from bandits sent to us. We would like kindly to ask to give us “emergency” e-mail 
in the case when we will be terrorised by so called unknown bandits or tenants. We are aware that some parts in 
this letter could be formulated better by using lawyer’s jargon. These parts will be reformulated having assistance 
from the lawyers. This letter is written under the stress because we are not sure if this will not be directed against 
us.  
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Prof. Zbigniew Les 
Director 
The Queen Jadwiga Research Institute of Understanding 
 
Magdalena Les  
Senior Staff Member at the Victorian Government 
 
 


